BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES
JULY 6, 2014
Attendance:  Maria Civita, Chris & Leigh Fisher, Lauren Gilbert, Sandra & Bruce Maeder, Michael & Karen McDonnell, Paul & Linda Mishkin, George & Joanna Osgood, Sandy Prince, Al & Debbie Villanucci, Bill & Bickie Webster, Debbie Bushway, Wayne Lucier, Jayne Fraser, Jim Meyers, Chris Straw, Ed Lewis, Eric Miller
Proxy Votes:  None
Copies of the 2013 Annual Meeting Minutes, the 2014 Annual Meeting Agenda, and the 2014 Treasurer’s Report were made available to members in hardcopy.

President’s Report: 
The meeting was called to order and a quorum verified. 

Chris thanked the volunteer leadership for their service to the Association. He asked that members continue to respect the volunteer’s time and energy by making duties associated with running the Association as easy as possible.  Two examples were given:

· Those present were asked to be sure to update the contact list, adding an email if one was not listed. The Board is endeavoring to make email the main method of communication within the Association, with the Big Sandy Website as a fallback, so as to depart from postage mailings. Going forward, members are asked to visit the website for Minutes and periodically for other items if not providing an email address for Association communications.

· All members were reminded that the expected date for payment of dues and assessments is made clear well in advance to all members. Payment of dues and assessments on time, or communication of intentions to pay, are common courtesies that the association leadership deserve.
Chris discussed the three main areas of focus of the Board are the road, common areas (predominantly the beach), and the fiscal soundness of the Association.
The Board had invited the Lakes Environmental Association (LEA), of which Big Sandy Association is a member, to present at this year’s meeting, but they were unable to attend. Chris provided an update based on recent LEA communications.
LEA:

Chris described the LEA Subsurface Buoy installed to upload details of the thermal gradient in Highland Lake (during the months of May to October) which relate to lake health. Please see the LEA website for more information. One interested member noted the desirability of online real time lake water temperature.
LEA also assesses lake health by taking water samples and analyzing the cleanliness, turbidity, and attributes like aluminum to iron ratio (related to potential for algae blooms).  Lead sinkers are no longer allowed (steel sinkers are now required for use when fishing in Maine).

Last year the Board had contacted LEA having observed that the beach berm was beginning to erode and break down. It was recommended that planting along our beach and/or creating one or two main access points to the beach would aid in preventing erosion.  Chris thanked Debbie and Al for taking the lead in planting grasses at the beach for that purpose. 

Jim noted that foam is appearing on the shoreline and discussion ensued regarding whether it might be soapy in nature. Eric stated that he had previously investigated the foam and received a satisfactory explanation from LEA, but will check his emails, following up with the Board if necessary.

All members are reminded that there is a link to the LEA website from our Big Sandy website.
Acceptance of 2013 Minutes

A motion was made to accept the 2013 minutes as written, was seconded, and the 2013 minutes were unanimously approved.
Treasurer’s Report:
Debbie Villanucci provided copies of the Association financial reports, including the Profit and Loss statement, the status of invoices submitted to association members, total expenses by payee, and the most recent bank statement. She indicated that two Association members had not paid their dues, but we did not discuss names as people may pay that day. As of the time of this writing, 7/12/2014, the Laverty’s are the only remaining members that have not paid their dues or road assessment.

She pointed out that the profit and loss statement reflects a loss, but only due to road expenditures in 2014 using assessments collected in 2013. The profit & loss standard is attached.
Ed Lewis inquired about any upcoming expenditures.  Chris replied that road work is paid, so we don’t expect any.

Plowing and Snow Report:
Eric Miller gave the plowing report and said there were 13 winter users for the 2013-2014 season. As usual, Mike Ward did a great job with road plowing. The winter plowing season is December 1 - April 1. The cost was the same as the previous year, approximately $3025. The association covered 25%, Lombard's paid $200, and winter users pay the remainder. Eric will be contacting people earlier this season since last year some Members signed up late last year and it created issues with billing – please inform Eric as soon as you know you’ll be at Big Sandy during the 2013-2014 winter plowing season.  We asked the members in attendance to indicate on the attendance sheet if they would be winter users and the following committed to this upcoming winter season:  McDonnell, Prince, Fisher, Lucier, Fraser, Miller, Straw, Bushway, Osgood, Lewis. 
Note that there is a $50/weekend plowing fee if you decide to come up and didn’t pay for the winter plowing season. This fee does not apply to members coming up solely for the purpose of checking on their property after a major storm or other emergency.
Dock Manager’s Report:
Al Villanucci reported that the dock was still in good shape, a small amount of maintenance having been done (restaining of dock and swim platform), and that there is one space available.  If interested, please contact Al at BigSandyDock@aolcom. 

New Business:
1. Beach Clean-up: Chris Fisher stated that the beach clean-up was mild this year therefore Mike Ward of Four Seasons Maintenance was not employed. The Civita’s did the clean up but were concerned with moving the brush to the other side, since this contradicts LEA guidance.  Because Members thought that having Mike Ward last year was a good idea and the fact that the contractor will do the cleanup (and remove the refuse), it was discussed that we would execute Mike yearly, especially because a motion to hire a contractor annually to clean the beach between Memorial Day and mid-June was unanimously approved last year.
2. Fires at the beach: Currently, fires at the beach are not regulated by the Association.  Concerns expressed at the meeting were that fires are not set in a designated area, they burn late and the embers are hot, therefore cleanup cannot occur until the next day. Items discussed were: 1. Clean up 2. Safety 3. Health of the beach. Chris Straw identified that, technically, fires are not approved (Maine state law) without an open burn permit secured prior to the fire. The alternative is to have a contained pit, 3 ft or smaller. Following additional discussion, Ed Lewis noted that Association choices really boil down to 1. Ban the fires (call police if you see a fire) or 2. Set up a permanent fire pit location. It was decided that people could bring a portable fire pit so as to be compliant with Maine state law until a decision is made on establishing a location of a Big Sandy Beach permanent fire pit. People who have rentals must advise renters of the need to pursue a permit / bring a portable.
3. Kayak Rack: The kayak rack at the beach is owned by the Laverty's who have generously opened use to Members when there are open spaces. The kayak rack is damaged; we were informed that the damage to the rack was due to a snowmobile. We would like to restore and maintain it, but at present time it is owned by the Laverty’s.  Therefore, it was recommended that the Association approach the Laverty’s and ask them if they would like to donate the rack to the Association.  Ed Lewis made a motion that we approach the family to donate the kayak rack to the Association.  If agreeable, the Association would fix and maintain the rack, keeping it available to all members on a first-come first-serve basis. The motion was made, seconded, and unanimously approved.
4.  Road Assessment/Road Committee Report: George Osgood discussed that the contractor that crowned the road did a good job; it may need mowing later. George discussed that the road committee needed some leeway between the time that a hazard, such as a tree falling, occurs, and the clean up. Chris agreed, said we don’t want to make his job any harder, and suggested that Association membership not contact the Road Crew directly with concerns, but instead contact the Board. The Board will work with the Road Crew, assuring reasonable expectations on road crew activity. 
Bruce discussed a potential canopy cleanup next Fall. It could cost between $5500-7000 and 2 choices would be available in the cut: straight up or “look pretty”. The issue is in the labor and cleanup as the debris is loaded and hauled away. The purpose of the cleanup is allowing sunlight to access the road, and the resultant long term preservation of the road. Brenda asked about the integrity of the road; Bruce responded that the only real road work envisioned near term is rubber patching of cracks.  Regarding the tree trimming, Bruce noted that a few towns have used this contractor. Ed proposed that this be a new business item for next July and that Bruce can meet with the Contractor and prepare further to discuss with the Association. That would allow the contractor to attend our annual meeting / talk with us.  Ed also asked if anything needed to be fixed or replaced on the road. Bruce responded that all is holding up well, mind a few cracks and a few anticipated loads of gravel in the next few years.
5. Beach Erosion:  Since LEA’s recommendation in 2013 of “locking in” sand, due to road falling away and exposure of roots, we have lost almost a foot of beach near the Dailey’s property, due to ice damage over the winter months. The Board has been monitoring this situation and has petitioned the State for a permit ($72). By process, we cannot get a proposal to fix the erosion until a permit is received.  We anticipate hiring someone, potentially in the Fall, who does this for a living, who can bring in stone and lock in the area from the road to the beach. The idea is to stop the erosion and prevent the road from falling in.  The permit will allow 100 feet of work (the beach is approximately 300 ft).  The Board believes that a small amount of money to take a definitive amount of action would be the best course; the intention being to stay within the existing budget. Having to fix the road, which contains septic lines, etc., could be a large liability to the association. Bruce stated that we could potentially move the road over 10 ft (into the marsh), but again, this poses a large amount of money.  Chris thanked Debbie and Al for taking the initiative on the low cost/easy method to stop erosion, planting beach grass along the beach/road.  All members were encouraged to protect the new grass to allow it to take root. Chris also stated that we should be sensitive to anyone aggravating the erosion in general and please advise the Board if anyone sees this happen.  
6.  Common Courtesies:  Chris reviewed the common courtesies – quiet hours, trash, speed limit, dogs and litter.  Boat launching will be updated to reflect that it is not allowed at the beach.  Discussion ensued about moorings in the water and jet skis.  The Board stated that we cannot regulate what is happening in the water and that these are State issues.  The “no jet ski’s allowed” was researched by Paul Mishkin; Paul reiterated that this was never a voted upon/ approved decision by the Association.  There was also discussion about a member and a few boats on moorings near to a member’s property.  The Board suggested that if there are personal property/mooring issues, individuals approach the related member directly and not open up such discussions at meetings.  If personal matters cannot be resolved, the Board can assist.  Fireworks were discussed and the Board stated that nothing is specifically documented in the common courtesies and only recently were fireworks approved as legal in Maine. Chris Straw stated that Bridgton adopted rules for fireworks and these can be accessed on their website, summarized as follows:  excluding the 4th of July weekend, consumer fireworks may be used between the hours of 9:00 A.M. and 10:00 P.M. during daylight savings time. After the end of the daylight savings time, consumer fireworks may be used between 9:00 A.M. and 9:00 P.M.  A link to the State fireworks restrictions will be posted on the Big Sandy Website.
New Candidates for Office:  There were no new candidates for Office.  A motion to re-elect the current Officers was made, seconded and unanimously approved.

Chris Fisher – President & Director

Al Villanucci – Director

Ed Lewis – Director

Treasurer – Debbie Villanucci

Secretary – Leigh Fisher
Webmaster - Maria Civita

Dues:  Dues have been consistently $250 for many years, but there is a lot of consternation with assessments.  Discussion ensued about raising the dues, or hold at the current rate and have assessment(s), with the consideration of probable tree work and future road work. Ed suggested that we work out a budget/financial analysis on what we may spend annually and present this at the 2015 meeting.  A motion was made to keep dues at $250 for 2014-2015.  The motion was seconded and approved by voice vote.  
There being no other business, Chris Fisher adjourned the meeting at approximately 11:30 p.m.
The date for the next annual meeting will be determined by the Board and communicated with adequate notice for membership planning.   
APPENDIX A TO 2014 BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES
Officers and Directors for 2014-2015:

Chris Fisher, President and Board Member

4 Perennial Way

Scarborough, ME 04074
Bridgton/cell phone: 207-607-9200
Other phone:  207-883-8369 (R) 

E-mail:  cjfisher1994@yahoo.com
Ed Lewis, Board Member

8 Dodge Drive

West Hartford, CT 06107

Bridgton phone:  207-647-3661 

Other phone: 860-521-4263

E-mail:  edward_lewis@comcast.net
Al Villanucci, Board Member
47 Grace Street 

Malden, MA 02148

Bridgton phone:  207-647-2385 

Other phone:  781-324-5599 (R)

E-mail:  avcoelectric@aol.com
Debbie Villanucci, Treasurer

47 Grace Street 

Malden, MA 02148

Bridgton phone:  207-647-2385 

Other phone:  781-324-5599 (R)

E-mail:  dv99999999@aol.com
Leigh Fisher, Secretary
4 Perennial Way

Scarborough, ME  04074

Cell: 207-232-6702

Email: Lncfisher@gwi.net

